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To Members of the Executive Board 

Democratic Services 

Civic Hall 
Leeds   LS1 1UR 
 
Contact: Ian Walton 
Tel: (0113) 247 4350 
Fax: (0113) 395 1599 
Email: ian.walton@leeds.gov.uk 

Our Ref: A61/GW 
Your Ref:  
25th November 2008 

Dear Councillor 
 
EXECUTIVE BOARD – 3RD DECEMBER 2008 
 
Agenda Item 6 – ‘Independence, Wellbeing and Choice Inspection of Adult Social Services 2008’   
This report of the Director of Adult Social Services (enclosed) which is to be considered as agenda 
item 6 of the December Executive Board meeting has been designated as exempt until 3rd December 
2008. This is due to the fact that the information detailed within the report draws significantly on the 
findings of the Commission for Social Care Inspection’s ‘Independence, Wellbeing and Choice’ 
Inspection of Leeds’ Adult Social Care provision which the Inspectorate has embargoed until that 
same date. 
 
In view of this, the attached report has been designated as exempt under Access to Information 
Procedure Rule 9.2(a) until 1.00 p.m. on 3rd December 2008, when it will be published. 
 
Agenda Item 7 – ‘Annual Performance Assessment (Star Rating) for Adult Social Services 2007/08’ 
This report of the Director of Adult Social Services (enclosed) which is to be considered as agenda 
item 7 of the Executive Board has been designated as exempt until 27th November 2008. This is due 
to the fact that the information detailed within the report draws significantly on the annual assessment 
by the Commission for Social Care Inspection which the Inspectorate has embargoed until that same 
date. 
 
In view of this, the attached report has been designated as exempt under Access to Information 
Procedure Rule 9.2(a) until 27th November 2008, upon which date the document will be published. 
 
Yours sincerely 
 
 
 
Ian Walton 
Principal Governance Officer 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Agenda Item 7

Page 1



 

 

 
 
 

Not for Publication:  
 
 
Report of the Director of Adult Social Services 
 
Executive Board  
 
Date: 3 December 2008 
 
Subject: Annual Performance Assessment (Star Rating) for Adult Social Services    
2007/08 
 

        
 
Eligible for Call In                                                 Not Eligible for Call In 
                                                                              (Details contained in the report) 

Specific Implications For:  
 

Equality and Diversity 
  
Community Cohesion 
 
Narrowing the Gap  
 

Electoral Wards Affected:  

 

Originator: Dennis Holmes 
 

Tel: 2474959 

 

 

 

ü  

Not for Publication: Exempt under Access to Information Procedure Rule 9.2 (i) 

 Ward Members consulted 
 (referred to in report) 
 

Strict embargo until 27
th
 November 2008 

 
Executive Summary 

 

The performance of each Council with Social Care Responsibilities is annually assessed by the 

Commission for Social Care Inspection (CSCI). Each Council is awarded a star rating which 

contributes to the Comprehensive Performance Assessment. Directors of Adult Social Services are 

required to draw the attention of the Executive Board and the wider public to the report which is 

published at the end of this process. This report was published on the 27th November and  contains 

the overall star rating for Adult Social Care.  The report is submitted alongside the companion report 

also presented to the executive Board today which sets out the result of the thematic inspection, 

Independence Wellbeing and Choice, of the Authority’s Adult Safeguarding and older people’s 

prevention and personalisation services which was undertaken in August 2008, the outcomes of 

which feature strongly in this performance assessment. 
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This report offers members of the Executive Board a highlighted summary of the main areas of 

achievement and indicates areas of service identified by the Inspectorate as requiring further 

development to sustain or improve performance. 

 

Attention is drawn to the performance framework for 2007/08 which places an additional emphasis upon 

issues of dignity and respect (Safeguarding). This outcome incorporates the Inspection assessment of 

adult safeguarding in Leeds. An authority’s overall judgement in terms of performance is automatically 

limited to adequate by poor performance in this area. 

 

Hence, the judgement reached by CSCI is that adult social care services in the city are ‘adequate’ and 

have promising prospects for improvement. This is rated as one star performance (out of a scale of 0 to 

3) by the Inspectorate. Performance for 2007/08 has been given a lower rating than for 2006/07, primarily 

as a result of the poor rating for local adult safeguarding arrangements. This has limited the overall rating 

for Adult Social Care irrespective of the evidence of significant improvement in overall performance and 

the important progress made in areas identified for development last year. The letter formally advising the 

Council of the outcome of the review are attached as Appendix 1 and 2 to Executive Board Members 

agendas only and will be made available to the public on 27 November 2008. 

 

The report concludes by outlining how Leeds intends to positively respond to the areas identified for 

improvement by CSCI in order for the Authority to  attain excellence in future years. 

 
1 Purpose of this report 
 
1.1 This report alerts Members of the Executive Board to the judgement made about social care 

services for adults in the city and provides a brief summary of the key points raised by CSCI in 
making their judgement. The report also describes those areas identified by Inspectors for further 
improvement. These are integrated into the Independence, Wellbeing and Choice Inspection 
Action Plan as there is significant overlap in the recommendations for improvement. 

 
2. Background 
 
2.1.  For the financial year 2006/07 adult social care services in the City were judged by CSCI to be 

serving some people well and to have promising prospects for improvement. A report advising 
members of the Executive Board was submitted in December 2007 describing that judgement and 
highlighting the evidence it was based on.  

 
2.2 The Performance Framework for 2007/08  (to which this report relates) employs the same 

methodology. This concentrates on the performance of the Council in relation to specific 
outcomes as they would be experienced by vulnerable adults in the City. 

 
2.3 The table below sets out the 7 outcomes and offers a brief description of the areas of social care 

and related activity which are associated to those outcomes by the Inspectorate. Two further rows 
in the table set out how the Commission assesses the capacity for the Council to improve it’s 
performance based on it’s judgement against two further categories, ‘leadership’ and 
‘commissioning’. 
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Outcome Descriptor 

Improved health and 
emotional well–being 

The authority is assessed against its capacity to work in 
partnership to enable people to enjoy good physical and mental 
health, to access appropriate treatment and support in managing 
long term conditions effectively. 

Improved quality of 
life 

In this case, access to public and commercial services, leisure, 
social activities and life-long learning are assessed along with 
peoples perception of safety outside the home. 

Making a positive 
contribution 

The assessment in this area is focussed on how the Authority 
ensures that people are involved in local decision making and 
involved in policy making and decision taking. 

Increased choice and 
control  

Many of the most critical indicators in relation to Adult Social 
Care services are assessed against this outcome which is 
concerned with the extent to which the Authority is able to 
maximise the independence of people, how their access to 
information about care and support is facilitated, how they are 
enabled to exercise choice and control over that care and 
support and how they are enabled to manage risk in their 
personal life. 

Freedom from 
discrimination or 
harassment 

This outcome is concerned with how the Authority ensures 
equality of access to services and ensures that people are not 
subject to abuse 

Economic well-being 

Here the Authority is assessed against its capacity to ensure that 
people are helped to access sources of income and 
accommodation and thereby encouraged to actively participate in 
the life of their community and family. 

Maintaining personal 
dignity and respect 

Here the Authority is assessed against how well it is able to 
ensure the prompt availability of a range of personal care and 
support services including adult safeguarding. This exerts a 
predominant influence upon the overall rating of an Authority’s 
delivery of outcomes. Performance against this outcome must 
be judged as a minimum to be ‘adequate’ for the an overall 
judgement of delivery of outcomes in the Authority to be 
‘good’.  

Leadership 

In reaching a view about the Authority’s capacity for 
improvement, Adult Social Care services are viewed in the 
context of the wider Council and Local Strategic Partnership, 
recognising the need for truly effective partnerships in these 
areas to drive forward improvements in the seven previous 
outcome categories. 

Commissioning and 
use of resources  

Finally, the Authority is assessed against its capacity as a 
commissioner ensuring that all its commissioned and provided 
services have clear standards in relation to quality and costs and 
are commissioned using the most effective, economic and 
efficient means available. 

Fig 1 
 
2.3  CSCI derive the evidence on which they base their assessment from several sources 

including, the self evaluation by the Council contained within the National Self Assessment 
Survey template; evidence submitted by the Council in the course of Routine Business 
Meetings with the CSCI Business Relationship Manager; information collated from regulatory 
inspections of services and from any relevant service inspections or reviews which have 
information relating to relevant Council Services.  
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2.4 The information gathered by the Commission has focused on Leeds Adult Social Care’s 
performance; evidence of its ambitions for improvement, evidence of its capacity to deliver 
improvements with the support of partners and evidence that its plans to deliver these 
improvements are robust. This detailed information is presented at Appendix 2 to this report and 
reflect the product of that overall process. 

 
2.4 The Commission set out their initial response to the self-assessment in August, at the Annual 

Review Meeting where further evidence was presented. A process of regional and national 
moderation followed. The final assessment letter and report (Appendix 1) was received by the 
Authority at the end of October but, in line with national requirements, it’s content remained 
confidential and embargoed until November 27th. The Commission require that the report is taken 
to a council meeting within two months of publication and made available to the public. Given the 
extremely close association between the outcome of the Inspection and this report, it was felt to 
be appropriate for both to be considered at this meeting of the Executive Board. 

 
3. 0 Progress in areas for improvement  

 
3.1 The annual review for 2006/07, published in November 2007 outlined a number of areas for 

improvement by Leeds Adult Social Care. In all areas, with the exception of staff absenteeism, 
Leeds has achieved the improvements required by the Commission. Progress is presented in 
figure 2 below.   

Leeds Adult Social Care Performance Judgements for 2006/07    

Key Areas for Improvement     

     

Outcome Area for Improvement 2006/07 2007/08 Change 

Improved health & emotional 
wellbeing People receiving a review of their care needs 53.5% 62.8% é 

  
Continue to reduce the number of delayed transfers of 
care 28.9 25.5 é 

  
Continue to reduce the number of delayed transfers of 
care that are attributable to the council 8 5 é 

Improved quality of life Numbers of older people helped to live at home 74.7 81.4 é 

  
Numbers of adults with physical disabilities helped to 
live at home 3.8 3.9 é 

  Provision of intensive home care support 10.0 11.4 é 

  Continued development of telecare services £253,000 £387,000 é 

  Improve regulated services to a rating of good or better     é 

  

Resolve issues that concern the registration of services 
and former hostels, that currently care for people with 
learning disabilities     

üüüü    

  Waiting times for minor adaptations (% on time) 89.1 90.0 é 

  Waiting times for minor adaptations 6.3 2.9 é 

Making a positive contribution 
Continued modernisation of day services in consultation 
with users and relatives     

üüüü    

Increased choice and control Prompt deliver of packages of care 76.8 85.3 é 

  Choice of services and providers     üüüü    
  Direct payments & individual budgets 39.9 97.7 é 

  
Detailed care plans for people who use regulated 
services 98.3 99.0 é 

Freedom from discrimination or 
harassment Implementation of the final two race equality standards     

Progressing 

Economic well-being 
Employment opportunities within the council for people 
with learning disabilities, with corporate support 58 67 é 

Maintaining dignity and respect 

Scrutiny of practice and availability of training of 
independent sector staff on safeguarding issues for 
vulnerable adults 11 91 é 

Capacity to improve Reduce levels of staff absenteeism 8.00 8.53 ê 

  Modernisation of workshop and day services     Progressing 

  Contract compliance for commissioned services     üüüü    
Fig 2 
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4.0 The Assessment of key strengths 
  

4.1 Work with local neighbourhood support schemes has been highlighted as a good example of 
effective preventative services which improve outcomes for older vulnerable people. This is 
complemented by the approach taken to preventative and early intervention strategies, including 
telecare and innovative efforts within Partnerships for Older People’s Projects (POPPS) to support 
older people with mental health problems and their families, the Keeping House Programme and 
the range of social enterprises being locally developed. 

 
4.2 In relation to improving the choice and control over services which vulnerable people have, the 

Commission noted the quality and range of information made available to the public about local 
services. The Inspectorate noted improvements in timeliness in responding to, and assessing 
people’s needs, increased support to carers, and  the increasing provision of extra care housing. 
The rapid improvements in the numbers of people receiving services through direct payments were 
also noted. The significant reduction in the number of people requiring admission to residential 
care was particularly commended. 

 
4.3 In terms of their assessment of achievements in Leadership and Commissioning, the Inspectorate 

highlighted the rapid progress in performance noted over the last 18 months and the improving 
effectiveness of multi-agency partnership working. Our engagement with vulnerable people and 
their carers in the commissioning of services was also seen as a key strength. 

 
5.0 Key areas for improvement 
 
5.1 Once again, as  with the key strengths reported to Members of the Executive Board in last year’s 

report, the Inspectorate has also confirmed in its report the key areas where improvements can be 
made. All these areas were identified as service improvement priorities as part of the self 
evaluation stage of the assessment or have arisen following the findings of the Independence 
Wellbeing and Choice Inspection. They are therefore subject to rigorous improvement plans. 

 
5.2 The arrangements for safeguarding adults were highlighted as a very high priority for improvement. 

The Commission Identified that risk situations had not always been identified in Leeds; the 
safeguarding skills of staff from all agencies were variable and that the adult care service and 
partners had not prioritised protection planning in relation to anticipated risks or the provision of 
contingency plans for people living in situations of ongoing vulnerability. They also found serious 

weaknesses in front line quality assurance systems. 
 
5.3 The Authority has been asked to further improve the degree of identification of individual needs 

within the assessment process and to ensure that care plans have a greater focus upon helping 
individuals to live the lifestyle that they choose. The Commission consider that processes to ensure 
that front line assessment and care management are not consistently undertaken in accordance 
with best practice. The Commission also noted the degree of local investment in advocacy services 
for vulnerable people but considered that this resource could be more effectively deployed to 
ensure that individuals receive the most appropriate services for them. 

 
5.4 The Commission have identified important areas for further improvement in business systems. 

These include the need to strengthen its strategic partnerships, especially with NHS Leeds to 
exploit opportunities for integration of process, systems and service delivery; the further 
development of workforce planning and further improvements in embedding performance 

management and quality assurance systems.  

 
5.5 As a commissioner of social care services, the Authority is required to improve all regulated 

services to a CSCI rating of good or better in conjunction with improved contract compliance 
mechanisms for commissioned services. Leeds has continued to make good progress during 
2007/08 and in most respects, both in terms of open placements and new placements made, 
Leeds residents are now more likely to be placed in good or excellent quality residential or nursing 
care than the national average. Further progress is required, particularly in relation to the 
development of more consistent approaches to re-emphasising standards of  quality required from 
commissioned services alongside  cost and value for money and to further improve the quality of 
commissioning plans.  
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5.6 In terms of Leadership, alongside re-emphasising the need to enhance leadership in relation to 

safeguarding, the Commission once again draw attention to the need for specific targets for 
achieving change within current care services to be set, managed and monitored alongside the 
adoption of an effective workforce plan designed to ensure delivery of these future requirements. 

 
6.0  Overall Assessment and Judgement.  

Areas for judgement Grade awarded 

Delivering Outcomes Adequate 

Improved health and emotional well–being Good 

Improved quality of life Good 

Making a positive contribution Good 

Increased choice and control  Adequate 

Freedom from discrimination or harassment Good 

Economic well-being Good 

Maintaining personal dignity and respect Poor 

Capacity to Improve (Combined judgement) Promising 

Leadership Uncertain 

Commissioning and use of resources  Promising 

Star Rating 1 Star 

Fig 3 
7.0     Legal & Resource Implications 
 
7.1 The action plan for the delivery of areas for improvement is combined with the Independence, 

Wellbeing and Choice Inspection action plan. This plan identifies a number of areas for refocused 
investment in front line Adult Social Care services worth an estimated cost of £797K. Further detail 
in relation to the composition of this is provided in the associated report, presented today in relation 
to the Independence, Wellbeing and Choice Inspection. 

 
7.2 The introduction of  revised national standards with regard to safeguarding vulnerable adults have 

significantly raised the expectations placed upon all Adult Social Care Services. Leeds would not 
have the capacity to meet these requirements without making provision to ensure the availability of 
specialist safeguarding practitioners; effective training for officers and enhanced quality and 
performance management which meet local requirements and  national standards.  

 
7.3 The Inspectorate has once again highlighted the need to develop services which can respond to 

the individual circumstances and personal choices of vulnerable adults and their carers. Leeds 
currently has relatively low numbers of adults in receipt of services through a direct payment and is 
currently piloting the introduction of individual budgets. It has agreed targets with National 
Government for a step change in the proportion of vulnerable adults receiving services through 
these mechanisms.  

 
 
7.4 Leeds’ target for this development is for 35% of all service users receiving their services through 

Individual Budgets by March 2011. To achieve this target, Leeds performance would need to 
expand from 567 people at March 2008 to 5653 at March 2011. Clearly, this requires the release of 
significant cash budgets from service areas where demand is expected to reduce as a 
consequence of people utilising their direct payments or individual budget in different ways. 

 
7.5 The personalisation of care services is clearly a critical determinant in judging the performance of 

adult social care services. Because of the nature of current service configuration in Leeds, a 
significant challenge is set in ensuring that our models of care and support are reconfigured to 
such an extent that they meet not only the performance expectations of the Inspectorate but, more 
significantly, that they meet the expectations of those people provided with the means to purchase 
them. 
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7.6 The Commission have identified that an expansion of the numbers of people receiving their 

services through individual budgets is necessary but not sufficient. Further investment in the 
authority’s performance and quality assurance processes is required in order to establish adequate 
support for front line practice, which ensures the focus for service delivery remains responding 
effectively to individual need. 

 
7.7 A more detailed report is presented to members of the Executive Board today setting out the action 

plan to address the recommendations of the Independence Welfare and Choice Inspection. This 
plan has been designed to also incorporate actions to address key areas for development  arising 
from the Annual Review of Adult Social Care in Leeds.  

 

8. Specific Implications for Ethnic Minorities & Disability Groups 
 
8.1 There are no specific implications for Ethnic Minority or disability groups, the Inspectors having no 

recommendations for improvement in this area, although they do note the Authority’s overall 
approach to attainment of level 4 of the Equality Standard and recommend that the current 
progress is maintained. 

 

9.0 Conclusion 
 
9.1 The overall judgement of Leeds Adult Social Care has fallen from 2 stars in 2006/7 to 1 star for 

2007/08. The judgement reached by the Inspectors in relation to the performance of the Council 
provide a significant challenge to the authority to respond positively, particularly in respect of Adult 
Safeguarding and Personalisation. Improvements on the performance achieved in the previous two 
years have been noted.  The outcome of the rating for Adult Social Services will have an automatic 
impact on the overall assessment of the performance of the Council and means that the Council 
will not be able to achieve more than three stars in the Corporate Performance Assessment. 

 
9.2 The report concludes that promising prospects exist for improvement against this overall level of 

service performance, commissioning and leadership, this is in contrast to the prospects suggested 
in the more narrowly focussed Inspection report.  

 
9.3 Plans are in place to ensure that all the areas identified for improvement are addressed in the 

coming year in a continuing effort to achieve excellence in social care outcomes for adults. 
 
10.0        Recommendations 
 
10.1  The Executive Board is asked to note the contents of this report and the attached Performance 

Review Report from the Commission for Social Care Inspection (CSCI) for adult social care 
services in 2007/08. 

 
10.2 The Executive Board is invited to include the areas for improvement set out in the attached annual 

performance rating report for referral to the Adult Social Care Scrutiny Board alongside the 
Inspection report and associated action plan for their oversight of performance against the targets 
set. 

 
Background Documents referred to in this report 

• CSCI Letter giving performance rating and judgement   

• CSCI Performance Summary Report of 2007-08 Annual Performance Assessment of Social Care 
Services for Adults Services 

• CSCI Performance Assessment Notebook 
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CONFIDENTIAL: EMBARGOED UNTIL 27 NOVEMBER 2008 

 

Sandie Keene 

Director of Adult Social Care Services 

Leeds City Council 

1st Floor West, Merrion House 

110 Merrion Centre 

Leeds 

LS2 8QB 

 

  27th October 2008  

 
 
 

 
 

Dear Mrs Keene 

 
Performance Ratings for Adult Social Care Services 
 

I am writing to inform you of the 2008 performance rating and judgments for your council’s 

adult social care services.  The delivering outcomes judgment contributes to the 
Comprehensive Performance Assessment (CPA) for all local government services. The 

council's overall CPA rating will be announced by the Audit Commission in February 2009.   
 

The performance judgments for your Council are as follows: 
 

• Delivering outcomes:   Adequate 
 

• Capacity for improvement:  Promising 

 
• Your adult social care services performance rating is 1 Star 

 

Performance Summary Report and Quality Assurance and Moderation Summary 
(attached) 

 

The final performance summary report will be published on the CSCI website on 27th 

November, the final Performance Assessment Notebook and a summary of the Quality 
Assurance and Moderation form for your council are attached to this letter. 
 

Priority for Improvement Councils 

 

In November 2008, CSCI will provide an account to the Minister on all councils’ 
performance in adult social care for 2007/8.  This report will also update the Minister on the 

progress of any council currently identified as a Priority for Improvement Council and any 
councils newly rated as zero stars.  

 

APPENDIX 1 

Not for Publication: Exempt under Access to Information Procedure Rule 9.2 (i) 
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Written Representations 

 

A Chief Inspectors letter informed you on 25th September 2008 of the revised timetable for 
notification of performance ratings. Guidance on the written representation process is 

available at http://www.csci.org.uk/ as Annex 9 of the Performance Assessment handbook.  
The process provides for an opportunity at this stage to make a formal written 
representation.  

 
All notifications of intent to make representation, and actual written representations should 

be sent to CSCI for the attention of Louise Guss Head of Legal Services, copied to the 
relevant CSCI Regional Director.  Please use the e-mail address of Louise Guss’s Personal 
Assistant, Jenny Wright using one of the following methods: 

• Email: jenny.wright@csci.gsi.gov.uk 
• Faxination: 01484 770 421 

 

The revised timetable for written representations is as follows: 
 

• Council intention to make written representations to be received by Representations 

Office no later than Tues 28th October at 4.00pm. 
• Council confirmed written representations received by Representations office no later 

than Sunday 2nd November at 9.00am. 
 

 

 

Further Information and Publication 
 

The new performance ratings and underlying judgments will be published on  
27th November 2008.  The summary report for your council and your performance 

ratings will also be available on our website at www.csci.org.uk on  
27th November 2008.  
 
We will send you a letter via email from our Chief Inspector confirming your performance 

ratings and information to access the WebPages containing the embargoed star ratings for 
all councils and the Performance Indicators report on  
25th November 2008 at 08.00am.  Both this letter and the e-mail setting out the star 

ratings for all councils are sent to give you time to prepare local briefings - for example, to 
handle press enquiries.  If you require help or advice on dealing with the media, CSCI press 

officers, Andy Keast-Marriot, Ray Veasey and Chris Salter are available to assist.  Their 
contact numbers are 0207 979 2093/2094/2089.  
 

Any questions about your performance rating that are not answered by the guidance, or by 
the contents of this letter should be addressed in the first instance to your Business 

Relationship Manager. 

 
Yours sincerely 

 

    
Regional Director 

Commission for Social Care Inspection 

 

cc: Paul Rogerson, Chief Executive
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Dear Mrs Keene 

 
   

PERFORMANCE SUMMARY REPORT of 2007-08 ANNUAL 
PERFORMANCE ASSESSMENT OF SOCIAL CARE SERVICES FOR 
ADULTS SERVICES 

 
Introduction 

 

This performance summary report summarises the findings of the 2008 annual 
performance assessment (APA) process for your council. Thank you for the information 

you provided to support this process, and for the time made available by yourself and 
your colleagues to discuss relevant issues. 

 

Attached is the final copy of the performance assessment notebook (PAN), which 

provides a record of the process of consideration by CSCI and from which this 
summary report is derived. You will have had a previous opportunity to comment 

on the factual accuracy of the PAN following the Annual Review Meeting. 
  

The judgments outlined in this report support the performance rating notified in the 
performance rating letter. The judgments are  
 

• Delivering outcomes using the LSIF rating scale  
 

And 
 

• Capacity for Improvement (a combined judgement from the Leadership and the 

Commissioning & Use of Resources evidence domains)  
 

The judgment on Delivering Outcomes will contribute to the Audit Commission’s CPA 
rating for the council. 

 

 27th October 2008 

 

Ref: DC 

 

 

 

 

 

Tel:  

Fax:  

Email:  

www.csci.org.uk 

 
 
Mrs Sandie Keene 

Director of Adults’ Social Services 
Leeds City Council 

1st Floor West 
Merrion House 
Merrion Centre 

Leeds 

LS2 8QB 

 

CSCI 

Address Line 1 

Address Line 2 

Address Line 3 

Address Line 4 

APPENDIX 2 

Not for Publication: Exempt under Access to Information Procedure Rule 9.2 (i) 
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The council is expected to take this report to a meeting of the council within two months 

of the publication of the ratings (i.e. by 31st January 2009) and to make available to the 
public, preferably with an easy read format available. 

 

ADULT SOCIAL CARE PERFORMANCE JUDGMENTS FOR 2007/08 
 

 

Areas for judgment 

 

Grade 

awarded 

Delivering Outcomes 
1.1.1 ADEQ

UATE 

Improved health and emotional well–being Good 

Improved quality of life Good 

Making a positive contribution Good 

Increased choice and control  Adequate 

Freedom from discrimination and harassment Good 

Economic well-being Good 

Maintaining personal dignity and respect Poor 

Capacity to Improve (Combined judgment) 
1.1.2 PROMI

SING 

Leadership Uncertain 

Commissioning and use of resources Promising 

Performance  Rating 1 Star 

 
 
The report sets out the high level messages about areas of good performance, areas of 

development over the last year, areas which are priorities for development and where 
appropriate identifies any follow up action CSCI will take. 
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KEY STRENGTHS AND AREAS FOR DEVELOPMENT BY PEOPLE USING SERVICES 

 

 
Key Strengths 

1.2  

 
Key Areas for Development 

 

All people using services 

• Overall leadership arrangements are 

improving. 
• Current strategic partnerships are 

strong. 

• Performance management systems 
regarding national performance 

indicators are well developed. 
• Partnership relationships have been 

strengthened by the Joint Strategic 
Commissioning Board. 

• The investment in the new 

commissioning unit is delivering 
important improvements. 

• The involvement of people who use 
services and carers in service 
development and commissioning has 

improved. 
• Contracting and contract monitoring 

is stronger. 
• Adult safeguarding clauses within 

contracts are sound. 

• The council has developed an 
information store on line to 

encourage better access to 
information. 

• The range of initiatives to promote 

healthy lifestyles and wellbeing via 
neighbourhood network schemes. 

• Joint work on reducing health 
inequalities. 

• Good engagement with, and services 

for, people with drug and alcohol 
misuse problems and those with 

HIV/AIDS. 
• The sound prevention strategy and 

the development of preventative 

services. 
• The widespread availability of 

neighbourhood networks. 
• Community engagement is a 

particular strength. 

•  The commitment to the use of 
volunteers. 

• Information about services is good. 
• The complaints service is sound 

• The single assessment process is well 
established and almost all service 
users receive a statement of their 

needs and how they will be met. 

• The council must urgently address the 

shortfalls in the leadership and 
governance arrangements in relation 
to adult safeguarding which were 

found to be unacceptably weak. 
• The council need to effectively build 

the systems and processes required 
to address the deficits identified in the 

inspection report. 
• The council need to cascade high level 

aspirations for improvement and 

change into specific targets, which 
can be monitored. 

• Workforce planning needs to improve 
to support and enable the council’s 
identified priorities for transforming 

services. 
• The council should set out clear 

commissioning plans for services. 
• The departmental approach to cost, 

quality and value for money needs to 

be more consistent. 
• Systems should be put in place to use 

the experiences of frontline staff to 
inform future commissioning. 

• Budgets should be effectively 

devolved to managers to allow flexible 
allocation of resources within clear 

guidelines and priorities. 
•  The ‘cost’ rather than ‘quality’ 

focused culture within the department 

needs to be addressed to achieve a 
more quality focussed approach. 

• The rate of reviews needs to improve 
further. 

• The council and partners should 

strengthen hospital discharge 
procedures. 

• The council needs to continue to 
improve opportunities for people to 
undertake self assessment. 

• The council need to ensure consistent 
quality standards in reviews. 

• Assessment processes and care 
planning need to be increasingly 

individualised. 
• The council need to review how their 

advocacy services can be better used 

to empower people. 
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• People using direct payments value 

the support the council provides to 
assist them with this. 

• There is equitable access to 
assessment and services. 

• Partnership work on equality and 

diversity issues particularly in the 
field of inter-faith cohesion. 

• There is good staff awareness on 
safeguarding within the council’s own 
regulated services. 

• The modernisation of services needs 

to continue. 
• The council should continue to 

increase the number of people using 
direct payments. 

• The council should continue to work 

towards implementing the remaining 
equality standards for local 

government. 
 

Older people 

• The success of the joint falls 
prevention strategy. 

• The council has its own nationally 

recognised dignity campaign that 
involves older people visiting care 

settings to explore how people view 
the way they are being treated. 

 

People with learning disabilities 

• The number of people with learning 
disabilities helped into paid 

employment continues to increase. 

 

People with mental health problems 

  

People with physical and sensory disabilities 

• The prompt completion of major 
adaptations. 

 

• The rate of people with physical 
disabilities helped to live at home 

needs to continue to improve. 

Carers 

• The improved provision of support to 
carers. 

• The council needs to continue to 
improve review activity for carers of 

people with learning disabilities 
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KEY STRENGTHS AND AREAS FOR DEVELOPMENT BY OUTCOME 
 
Improved health and emotional well–being 
 

The contribution that the council makes to this outcome is good.     

 

The council has a range of information and initiatives in place to promote health 
and well-being.  An on-line information store has been developed to encourage 

better access to information and there is a range of literature available across 
service groups. There are a range of initiatives to promote healthy lifestyles and 

the council has developed capacity in the voluntary sector via its neighbourhood 
network schemes. These provide a range of social and support services to people 

across 38 communities in the city and have been widely praised by external 
reviewers and recommended as a model for other authorities to adopt. The 

council is working with the PCT to target services and there is some evidence of 

impact on hard to reach groups including BME communities.  
 

The council also evidence benefits for people from joint initiatives with health. 
The Healthy Leeds Partnership has reviewed its arrangements and there is a 

Leeds Strategic Plan in place, which focuses on reducing health inequalities. 
Work on identifying gaps has been undertaken and this has led to the Keeping 

Leeds Well initiative, which represents a move towards a more proactive 
approach to improving outcomes for people. Relationships between the council 

and the PCT have strengthened following the PCT reconfiguration. Energies have 
been put into alignment of commissioning. There has been service redesign and 

joint work on care pathways which is seen as the route for the future and which 
have had positive impact in some areas (e.g. the Making Leeds Better initiative, 

Strokes, Diabetes). The Partnerships for Older People programme also 
represents a strong area of joint work particularly with regard to mental health 

services for older people. The council have continued to improve engagement 

with and services for people with drug and alcohol misuse problems and those 
with HIV/AIDS. 
 

Reviews of peoples needs, to ensure the care they receive is still appropriate, was an 
area for improvement for the council in 2006/07. There has been some progress on this 

but it remains an area to improve further particularly when compared with similar 
councils. 

 

Last year the council was asked to continue with its work to ensure that people 

were only hospitalised when it was medically necessary.  The returns this year 
show that the council has reduced both the rate of delayed transfers and the 

average days delayed per week attributable to adult social care and these are 
now more comparable with similar councils. More older people are benefiting 

from intermediate care services 
 

The council report that effective care management processes, specialist 
discharge transition support services and enhance enablement and community 

support ensure people are successfully and safely supported at home on 
discharge. However, the Independence Wellbeing and Choice service inspection 

of the council by the Commission for Social Care Inspection in July and August 
2008 found that hospital discharge practice was unacceptably variable and 

inadequately managed for some people. The hospital discharge procedure was 
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unduly focused on speed of discharge and some people who use services 

experienced multiple difficulties at the time of leaving hospital. This needs to be 
addressed. 
 

Key Strengths  

• The council has developed an information store on line to encourage better 
access to information. 

• The range of initiatives to promote healthy lifestyles and wellbeing via 
neighbourhood network schemes. 

• Joint work on reducing health inequalities. 

• Good engagement with, and services for, people with drug and alcohol 
misuse problems and those with HIV/AIDS. 

Key Areas for Development 
• The rate of reviews of people’s needs, to ensure the care they receive is still 

appropriate, should improve further. 

• The council and partners should strengthen hospital discharge procedures. 

 

Improved quality of life 

 

The contribution that the council makes to this outcome is good. 

 

There are indications that the council is improving its performance here.  The 
council has shown the increasing effectiveness of their preventative and support 

services for older people.  The telecare equipment strategy has increased the 
numbers of people being helped significantly. Also the council has sought to 

explore the impact of this service with service users, and had feedback showing 
the equipment to be vital in the efforts to help people to stay at home. The 

council and the PCT are also exploring the feasibility of extending ‘telemedicine’ 
equipment to enable early discharge from hospital. 

 
There has been some improvement in rates of people with learning disabilities 

and mental health problems helped to live at home but these remain below 

similar councils. The council is engaged in reproviding its hostels for people with 
learning disabilities and the long standing issue of the existing hostels and their 

regulatory status has also been progressed.   
 

The rate of people with physical disabilities helped to live at home needs to 
continue to improve. Equipment continues to be delivered very promptly and the 

council has more than halved the time it takes on average to complete minor 
adaptations, although the length of time remains slightly above that of similar 

councils.  For major adaptations, while the waiting period has marginally 
increased, it remains half the time reported by similar councils.  People in Leeds 

have only to wait for 14 weeks for a major adaptation to be completed, whereas 
other councils report periods in excess of the 30 weeks.  Leeds is obviously 

performing well here. 
 

There has been significant additional support to carers and services for carers 

are now very good. Carers are well supported by way of breaks across all service 
groups and there has been good engagement of carers in BME groups. Carers 

report feeling well supported and there is a wide range of information available 
about the services. 
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The council’s preventative services for older people were assessed as part of the 

Independence, Wellbeing and Choice inspection in July and August 2008.  
 

The inspection found that the council and partners had agreed a sound 

prevention strategy and had prioritised the development of preventative 
services. A range of community based services had been developed in 

partnership with people who use services and carers and this had effectively built 
community capacity. Projects included a widespread availability of 

neighbourhood networks and a range of projects focusing on developing social 
inclusion opportunities and targeting key deprivation issues such as fuel poverty. 
 

Joint work with the PCT to identify and assist people at risk of falling has led to 

tangible benefits for older people. The health community report a reduction by 
3.1% of hospital admissions that are due to falls for people over the age of 65.  

 
Extra care housing provision has continued to expand and includes developments 

to continue to support intermediate care and rehabilitation services.   
 

The council reports continued investment and support to grant funded services 
and also reports that some 32,000 people have been helped through these 

groups. The council evidence a broad range of direct access and non assessed 
services for people with lower level needs. They provide some individual 

examples of positive outcomes and information, which indicates movement 

within social care systems towards reducing reliance on higher dependency 
services. This includes a reduction of 4.4% in the number of weeks spent by 

older people in permanent residential and nursing care during 2007/08. The 
number of older people needing higher level social care services has also 

continued to fall.   
 

The council has undertaken a number of exploratory activities to understand the 
needs of people with learning disabilities, physical disabilities, those attending 

special colleges and has planned a number of initiatives for various special needs 
groups.   

 
The council reports that its survey of residents concludes that most people 

(81%) feel safe in their area.  People are supported by the issuing and fitting of 
alarms and other equipment to help them feel safer at home. 
Key strengths  
• The prompt completion of major adaptations. 

• The improved provision of support to carers. 
• Sound prevention strategy and the development of preventative services. 

• The widespread availability of neighbourhood networks. 
• The success of the joint falls prevention strategy. 
Key Areas for Development 

• The rate of people with physical disabilities helped to live at home needs to 
continue to improve. 

 

Making a positive contribution 

 

The contribution that the council makes to this outcome is good. 
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The council is progressing work on self assessment but this appears to be at 

early stage and needs to continue to improve. 
 

The council reports a number of avenues through which people can participate in 

reference groups or forums to advise about service priorities and designs.  Leeds 
has received a beacon award  for their local strategic partnerships and local area 

agreement. Within this the Improvement and Development Agency noted that 
community engagement is a particular strength for the council. 

 
Examples of structures in place to support contributions include the Independent 

Disability Council, the Older People’s Reference Group, and project groups for 
people with mental health problems. There are also examples of the council 

actively seeking feedback. The council provided a number of examples where 
contributions and feedback from people who use services, carers and the wider 

community have had direct positive impact on service development and delivery. 
 

The council demonstrates commitment to the use of volunteers working in social 
care. It supports the voluntary sector, which in turn recruits and deploy 

volunteers in their work. The neighbourhood networks also encourage older 

people to volunteer and contribute to their community in ways, which not only 
improve services but are of positive benefit and value to those volunteering. 

There is also some effective use of volunteers within in-house services such as 
mental health day services. The council report that volunteer efforts are 

contributing significantly to the local economy.   
 

Key strengths  

• Community engagement is a particular strength for the council. 
• The council demonstrates commitment to the use of volunteers working in 

social care. 
Key Areas for Development 

• The council needs to continue to improve opportunities for people to undertake 
self assessment. 

 

Increased choice and control 

The contribution that the council makes to this outcome is adequate. 

The council has improved its performance with respect to promptness of 

assessments and delivery of care packages and these are now more comparable 
to the performance of similar councils. Performance on reviewing the changing 

needs of people who use services has also improved, however, the 
Independence, Wellbeing and Choice inspection found that the quality of reviews 

was variable. Departmental commitments to important quality standards were 
not achieved in practice and the review process was not effective in identifying 

situations in which emerging risks and vulnerabilities were evident. 
 

The council has significantly increased (by 27%) its activity with respect to 
assessments of carers for people with learning disabilities.  Nevertheless this is 

not achieving the same proportions as other similar councils, when measured 

against population statistics.  The council needs to continue to ensure that carers 

Page 18



 

 

of people with learning disabilities, especially older carers, are being assessed 

and support plans are being revised as a result of this. 
 

Information about services is good and contact arrangements for new and 

existing services users works well. There are signposting arrangements to ensure 
that people who don’t meet the criteria for care managed services are directed 

towards appropriate support organisations.  

 

The proportion of complaints received by the council has significantly reduced 
and is now more comparable to that of similar councils. The council’s regulated 

services have appropriate complaint processes. The Independence, Wellbeing 
and Choice inspection found that the complaints service was sound, had used 

information to learn lessons from practice failings and could be built upon to 
strengthen the service user focus of the quality assurance processes within the 

department. 
 

The council has established a corporate out of hour’s board and arrangements 

are being considered to provide a simplified means of accessing support through 
a single number for all the council’s out of hours services including either 

community support or the Emergency Duty Team.   
 

The single assessment process is well established and almost all service users 
receive a statement of their needs and how they will be met.  However, the 

Independence, Wellbeing and Choice inspection found that the degree of 
identification of individual needs in the assessment process and personalisation 

of care plans was highly variable. 
 

Advocacy services are widely available but the inspection found that these had 

not been used to empower people to express their views or promote their own 
plans in relation to how care was provided. 
 

The range of services available has improved and the quality of the council’s own 

services and those they commission is generally high. Low level, direct access 
and community services are increasingly available. Admissions to permanent 

care arrangements have continued to decrease for both older people and people 

with learning disabilities. The Independence, Wellbeing and Choice inspection 
found that large parts of some services remained directly provided and 

unmodernised. However, key services, such as day care, had well scoped plans 
for development and investment in a new commissioning unit had delivered an 

improved range of services, including extra care housing and additional respite 
care.   

 
There has been improved take up of direct payments particularly when compared 

with previous performance. However, while more than doubling the previous 
years levels, the council remains significantly behind similar councils in the 

provision of this service. The inspection found that direct payments, were not 
routinely offered to older people as a way of increasing control and choice in 
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their care plan.  There is evidence, however, that people value the arrangements 

the council has in place to support them in using direct payments. 
 

Key Strengths  

• Information about services is good. 
• The complaints service is sound. 

• The single assessment process is well established and almost all service 
users receive a statement of their needs and how they will be met. 

• People using direct payments value the support the council provides to assist 

them with this. 
Key Areas for Development 

• Ensuring consistent quality standards in reviews. 
• Continuing to improve review activity for carers of people with learning 

disabilities. 

• Assessment processes and care planning need to be increasingly 
individualised. 

• The council needs to review how their advocacy services can be better used 
to empower people. 

• The modernisation of services needs to continue. 

• The council should continue to increase the number of people using direct 
payments. 

 

Freedom from discrimination and harassment 

 

The contribution that the council makes to this outcome is good. 
 

The council’s eligibility criteria are published and clear. There is an increasing 

range of low level services available, increasing numbers of people supported to 
live at home and lower numbers of people being admitted to long term care. This 

suggests a service that is meeting most people’s needs.    

 
The council has embraced technology as part of its plan to use all means to 

publicise their services and support.  Leeds provides a universal assessment and 
advisory service and there is equitable access to assessment and services for 

people from minority backgrounds. 
 

The council reports that it has achieved level 3 of the equality standards for local 
government and has plans to have the remainder in place during this year.  The 

council has received a Beacon award for their local strategic partnerships and 
local area agreement. Within this the Improvement and Development Agency 

noted that the partnership’s work on equality and diversity issues was 
outstanding, particularly in the field of inter-faith cohesion. 

 
There is a dedicated service for people with profound and multiple learning 

disabilities. Advocacy and interpreting services are available. 

 
The council is meeting its responsibilities under the Disability Discrimination Act. 

 
Key strengths  

• There is equitable access to assessment and services. 
• Partnership work on equality and diversity issues particularly in the field of 

inter-faith cohesion. 
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Key Areas for Development 

• The council should continue to work towards implementing the remaining 
equality standards for local government.  

 

Economic well being 

 

The contribution that the council makes to this outcome is good  
 

There is a protocol in place to deal with continuing care arrangements and this 
has been updated in line with the National Framework requirements. This 

appears to be effectively implemented and where disputes occur there are 
arrangements and agreed responsibilities in place to ensure that people needing 

care are not adversely affected. The situation has been further improved by the 
move to a single PCT. 
 

Assisting people into paid work or voluntary opportunities was an area for 

improvement for the council last year.  What has been reported since suggests 
considerable work has been done to demonstrate a corporate approach to 

employment of people with disabilities and promotion of employment 
opportunities elsewhere.  The council’s Local Area Agreement has a target to get 

105 people who have disabilities into employment.  This is in the context of an 
event in December and the launching of their 3 year strategy on employment for 

disabled people. There are some innovative projects that have worked for people 

with physical disabilities and those with learning disabilities. People with physical 
disabilities who are working within the Ossie Wooden Tops social enterprise are 

very positive about the impact of this opportunity for them and were clearly 
engaged in contributing fully to this enterprise, which they regard as their 

business, and planning for it’s future success. 
 

The council has issued a booklet that encourages carers to explore opportunities 
for training and employment following their assessment.  The council is also 

engaged in making available training opportunities to help retrain on matters 
such as IT and is planning to establish a carer friendly employers scheme.  The 

council’s eligibility criteria in Leeds explicitly includes the provision of services to 
the cared for person to enable carers to continue employment. Carers reported 

that they are supported to continue in employment or return to work if they 
wish. 
 

The council reports that comparatively it has very low charges for services.  It 

also reports that over time the proportion of people in residential care has fallen 
significantly and charges for non-residential services are also comparatively low.  

The council states that as a result more people are supported in the community 
and they are paying less.  The charging policy is currently being reviewed. This 

appears sound but it appears that only some people are benefiting at this stage.  
 

As was reported last year the council has a joint team with the Department of 
Work and Pensions and it was reported that last year £600K was generated as 

an aggregated total of increased benefits to people.  The council is also providing 
information sessions for people who work with older people to raise their 

awareness and knowledge. It has also received a Beacon status award for its 

financial inclusion project. The financial support services appear very sound. 
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Key strengths  

• Good arrangements for dealing with continuing care issues. 
• More people being helped into and supported in paid work. 

• Innovative work projects for people with physical disabilities 
• Carers reported that they are supported to continue in employment or return 

to work if they wish. 

• The council’s financial support services appear very sound. 
Key Areas for Development 

• None 

 

Maintaining personal dignity and respect 

 

The contribution that the council makes to this outcome is poor.  
 

The Independence, Wellbeing and Choice inspection in July and August 2008 found that 
adult safeguarding arrangements in Leeds were inadequate and did not satisfactorily 
protect vulnerable people. The inspection has made a number of detailed 

recommendations about this area and the council are drawing up an action plan to 
address them. 

 
The referral rate on safeguarding matters has significantly increased and the council has 
explained this as being a consequence of increased awareness, better recording and 

better procedures.  Interestingly with respect to the referral rate it appears that despite 
the increase the rate is still lower than that of similar councils. 

 
The inspection found that alerts about safeguarding were responded to speedily, but 
practice failed to identify risks, procedures were weak and poorly implemented and 

multi-disciplinary cooperation was deficient. Investigations were inconsistent, strategy 
meetings sporadic and protection plans ineffective. Operational staff and managers did 

not have a clear understanding of the circumstances in which to intervene or the 
processes to follow in providing protection. 
 

The position within regulated care services reflects a better picture. Within the 
council’s own services there is good staff awareness on safeguarding.  
The council last year embarked upon its dignity campaign. The programme has been 
nationally recognised with a Health and Social Care Award and involves the recruitment 

of older people to visit care settings and explore how people view the way they are 
being treated. The council reports that almost all people are offered single room 

accommodation.   
 

The council reports increased training amongst its own staff and increased 

engagement with staff in the independent sector to raise awareness. Effective 
focus on awareness raising regarding risk issues had increased the numbers of 

alerts but the inspection found that this had this had put pressure on ill equipped 
staff to cope with the increased workload. The skills of staff from all agencies 

were variable. Neither the department nor the Adult Safeguarding Board had 

determined a set of basic competencies to be required for particular staff 
undertaking specific responsibilities.  

 
There were extensive training opportunities, but a lack of a competency 

framework to underpin training activity led to a confused and inconsistent set of 
initiatives. A multi-agency training strategy had been agreed but was unfunded 

and yet to be implemented. 
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The inspection found that a well developed range of preventative services had 
been used episodically in protection plans. However, the adult care service and 

partners had not prioritised protection planning in relation to anticipated risks or 
the provision of contingency plans for people living in situations of ongoing 

vulnerability. Risk situations had not been identified and workers had not 
understood safeguarding in the context of eligibility and risk and had failed to 

offer appropriate services.  

 
Quality assurance procedures were found to be absent. First line managers and 
managers who reviewed specific cases had not identified clear risks. Effective 

management oversight and assurance of minimum standards of practice, in casework, 
was missing.  

 
The community of health and social care agencies had failed to promote an approach of 

challenging their own practice, there was no serious case review process in place and 
learning from national issues had not taken place. A recent audit of practice had been 
insufficiently rigorous and had led to an action plan that lacked appropriate urgency. 

Managers and elected members did not have access to adequate performance data 
about the quantity or quality of practice, to have confidence that minimum standards 

were being achieved. Some agencies had decided not to use the inter-agency 
procedures without detection or challenge. 
 

The inspection found that the Adult Safeguarding Board had been weak and 
ineffective for some years. A well scoped recovery plan was in its very early 

stages and was yet to have meaningful impact. The board met regularly and 
membership had been enhanced. However, the board had made few decisions 

and had not given adequate leadership.  
 

The weaknesses had been identified and the Executive Director had secured the support 
of chief officers from partner agencies to oversee the improvement of the board. 

 
The council has ensured that staff are aware of their obligations with respect to 

data protection and established a governance group to oversee these 
arrangements.  Leeds has also appointed solicitor in information law to advise 

staff.   
 
 

Key strengths  

• There is good staff awareness on safeguarding within the council’s own 

regulated services.  
• The council has its own nationally recognised dignity campaign that involves 

older people visiting care settings to explore how people view the way they 
are being treated. 

Key Areas for Development 

• The council should progress an action plan to address the detailed 
recommendations made following the Independence, Wellbeing and Choice 

inspection. 

 

Capacity to improve 

 

The council’s capacity to improve services further is promising. 
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The Independence, Wellbeing and Choice inspection found that overall leadership 

arrangements were improving but were yet to effectively build the systems and 
processes required to address the deficits identified. The relatively new management 

team had a good understanding of the historic deficits in service provision and long-
term business process shortfalls. Clear plans, which are built on improving corporate 
and inter-agency partnership arrangements, were in place.  

 
The management team has indicated their determination to positively address the 

issues raised by the inspection. 
 
The council has demonstrated over the past year that the performance indicator profile 

has improved.  Of 20 indicator’s, 9 have shown improved performance and this is 
reflected in the improved bandings for performance.  The remaining 11 have been 

maintained in the banding noted last year.  There has been no deterioration of 
performance on any indicator. This is good performance.  
 

The inspection reported that periodic sound leadership had been evident in relation to 
the development of particular projects such as preventative services, and a well 

established business planning process had been enhanced in recent years by the 
development of a formal transformation process. Elected members had given 

increasingly sound leadership and had supported important changes that were being 
implemented in relation to modernising services and business processes such as the 
charging policy. Current strategic partnerships were found to be strong, the new 

corporate strategic management arrangements had improved partnership working in the 
council and good ‘vision’ was given through the Local Area Agreement which prioritised 

both personalisation of services and adult safeguarding. However, the cascade of these 
high level aspirations into specific targets, which can be monitored for improvement, 
was compromised by weaknesses in business systems for implementing change.  

 
The council have a new planning framework (2008-2011) in place. The Director of Adult 

Social Services has lead responsibility for health and wellbeing across the city with 
accountability for delivering the council’s improvement priorities in this area through the 
Health and Wellbeing Strategic Leadership Team. The PCT has developed its own 

strategic plan for 2008-2011 but these do interrelate. There are numerous partnership 
agreements in place for social services to work with its NHS counterparts and these 

areas include delayed transfers, community equipment, intermediate care and services 
for people learning disabilities.  On some of these areas we have noted progress – such 
as the reductions of delayed transfers and in effective and prompt delivery of 

community equipment.  For some of the other areas the outcomes are less clear.  
 

The Independence, Wellbeing and Choice inspection found that some partnerships with 
health agencies had been weak for some years and had been exacerbated by 
organisational restructuring in the council and the Primary Care Trusts. The Joint 

Strategic Partnership Board was relatively new and more trusting and widespread 
partnership relationships were being established. A history of agencies acting in a 

fragmented and sometimes uncoordinated way was changing slowly but the need for 
greater sustained and formal joint commitments was evident.  
 

More significantly, the inspection found that leadership and governance arrangements in 
relation to adult safeguarding were unacceptably weak. Elected members did not have 

access to sufficiently detailed and accurate information about the performance of the 
service and the degree of practice failings that had been identified in the 2007 audit had 
not been effectively communicated. Within the health and social care community a 

culture of self scrutiny had not been established and poor practice had been tolerated.  
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These serious shortfalls raise concerns about the leadership capacity of the council 

notwithstanding the progress made in other areas of strategic planning and service 
delivery. 

 

There has been some improvement on the indicators for the management of 

human resources.  Vacancy rates have reduced, as have sickness rates which 
are this year much more comparable with similar councils. The council invests 

considerably in the training and development of staff.  
 

However, the inspection found that workforce planning was poor. Annual plans 
were traditional and the plan for 2008/09 was only in draft form, bounded in 

ambition and the scope of the plan was insufficiently developed to support and 
enable the identified priorities for transforming services.  

 
Performance management systems regarding national performance indicators 

were found to be well developed at a corporate and a departmental level. These 
were not complimented by similarly effective processes focusing on quality 

assurance of frontline practice and the experiences of people using services. 

Performance information for local managers to improve the service was poor but 
there were impressive plans in place to improve these systems. The complaints 

service was sound, had used information to learn lessons from practice failings 
and could be built upon to strengthen the service user focus of the quality 

assurance processes within the department. 
 

The council is engaged with the PCT to draw up its Joint Strategic Needs 
Assessment. The council can evidence that their investment is linked to 

commissioning priorities and that they are striving to balance investment in 
preventative supportive and statutory services and creating cash by 

decommissioning to fund choice and control options. There has been additional 
investment to support this transition. The council also evidence that they are 

starting to ensure commissioned services are linked to outcomes. There is 
increasing use of joint commissioning and strengthening relationships with 

health and other partners. Examples include learning disabilities, Intermediate 

Care, HIV/Aids and neighbourhood networks. The strength of the relationship 
has improved both structurally, and is now supported by a Joint Strategic 

Commissioning Board with relevant subgroups and forums, and in the context of 
individual projects. Energies are now focussed on the alignment of 

commissioning. 
 

However, the inspection found that the department had a limited history of 
commissioning high quality services and the departmental approach to cost, 

quality and value for money was inconsistent. Savings had been made in 
services that had been reconfigured but quality improvements were less evident. 

There was no commissioning plan in place for older people’s services and there 
were no systems in place to use the experiences of frontline staff to inform 

future commissioning. The commissioning plans that were available were 
fragmented and yet to be funded. Nevertheless, the investment that had been 

made in the new commissioning unit had delivered important results. The 
involvement of people who use services and carers in service development had 

improved, contracting and contract monitoring was stronger and adult 

safeguarding clauses within contracts were sound. Quality had become a more 
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prominent feature in contracting but managers were aware that further progress 

was required. Budget management had improved strongly since the significant 
financial overspend in 2005 and was effective in controlling costs. However, 

budgets were not effectively devolved to managers to allow flexible allocation of 

resources within clear guidelines and priorities and a ‘cost’ rather than ‘quality’ 
focused culture had evolved in practice.  

 
The council is a high spending authority with respect to services for older people.  

For the other service groups the level of expenditure is comparable with similar 
authorities.  The council report that £60m has been gained in savings over 3 

years. This is linked to service redesign, modernisation and increasingly effective 
market management. 
 

The council continues with its preference for spot contracting.  This has been a 

shift from their policy 2 years ago and provides them with more flexibility to 
respond to demand changes within Leeds.  The involvement of people who use 

services and carers in service development has improved. One example of how 
service users are integral to commissioning is the Dignity in Care work where 

additional money from the council was based on recommendations from a 
service user reference group. The council’s   decommissioning plans, to free up 

monies for increased choice and control options, have all involved consultation 
with users, carers and the wider community. 

 

The inspection found that contracting and contract monitoring was stronger and 
adult safeguarding clauses within contracts were sound. However, it was 

acknowledged that the place of ‘quality’ within contracting was insufficiently 
prominent and recent benchmarking exercises had prioritised a more holistic 

approach to commissioned services. 
 

The council notes the quality ratings CSCI issue for each independent regulated 
service.  There are regular meetings between CSCI regulatory managers and the 

contracting arm of the council.  When the council is advised that a service is 
regarded as poor then it will cease commissioning new beds until improvement is 

evident and a policy of not commissioning any bed unless the home has a rating 
of good or better is being considered.  The council have good relationships with 

local providers and meet regularly to address quality issues. 
 

Key Strengths  
Leadership 
• Overall leadership arrangements are improving. 
• Current strategic partnerships are strong. 

• Performance management systems regarding national performance 
indicators are well developed. 

Commissioning And Use Of Resources 
• Partnership relationships have been strengthened by the Joint Strategic 

Commissioning Board. 
• The investment in the new commissioning unit is delivering important 

improvements. 

• The involvement of people who use services and carers in service 
development and commissioning has improved. 

•  Contracting and contract monitoring is stronger. 
• Adult safeguarding clauses within contracts are sound. 
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Key Areas for Development 

Leadership 
• The council need to effectively build the systems and processes required to 

address the deficits identified in the inspection report. 
• The council need to cascade high level aspirations for improvement and 

change into specific targets, which can be monitored. 
• The council must urgently address the shortfalls in the leadership and 

governance arrangements in relation to adult safeguarding which were found 

to be unacceptably weak. 
• Workforce planning needs to improve to support and enable the council’s 

identified priorities for transforming services. 

Commissioning and use of resources 
• The council should set out clear commissioning plans for services. 
• The departmental approach to cost, quality and value for money needs to be 

more consistent. 

• Systems should be put in place to use the experiences of frontline staff to 
inform future commissioning. 

• Budgets should be effectively devolved to managers to allow flexible 
allocation of resources within clear guidelines and priorities. 

• The ‘cost’ rather than ‘quality’ focused culture within the department needs 

to be addressed to achieve a more quality focussed approach. 

 
Yours sincerely 
 

    
REGIONAL DIRECTOR 

 

Regional Director 
Commission for Social Care Inspection 
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